
NEWSLETTER from Arusha, Tanzania                    January / February 2020 

 

ARUSHA-PAACS CELEBRATES ITS SECOND GRADUATION 
The following report was taken from the PAACS Bulletin No. 188, February 2020 

 

Arusha-PAACS celebrated its second graduation with a ceremony and a dinner.  Friends, family, faculty, and clergy were 

on hand to watch Dr. Yamikani Limbe, Dr. Mugisha Nkoronko, and Dr. Dr. Benson Lyimo don their baby-blue PAACS 

gowns and receive their diploma. We give thanks to God for their successful completion of their years of study.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



They are graduates number 2, 3, 4 from the Arusha-PAACS program.  Professor Joseph Kahamba, former President of 

ECSA, honored the candidates by attending and giving a charge to the candidates. He reviewed the history of the 

surgical profession in East Africa, challenging our graduates to continue to improve the profession in the future. 

Assistant to the Bishop, the Reverend Kivuyo; Dr. Simon Megiroo, Medical Secretary for the Evangelical Lutheran Church 

of Tanzania - North Central Diocese; Hospital Chaplain Pastor Kweka; Dr. Amon Marti, CEO for Selian Lutheran Hospital; 

Dr. Paul Kisanga, CEO for ALMC; and Program Directors Dr. Frank Madinda and Dr. Wendy Willmore. Faculty were also 

present and participated.  

 

 

 

The Program Directors were awarded a commemorative        

certificate in appreciation of their efforts for serving Arusha-        

PAACS for more than 5 years.   An evening dinner followed the          

ceremony and it was held inside ALMC itself. Families of the        

graduates attended and the occasion was marked by gift-giving         

to the graduates.  

 

We are very proud of our graduates and appreciated being able   

to celebrate with Dr. Lyimo, Dr. Nkoronko, and Dr. Limbe and         

their families. Their families do much to support them all the  

way through the training and we give God thanks and praise for   

their continued support. The graduates have done very well to        

complete a long program to the glory of God. 
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The following report was taken from the PAACS Bulletin No. 188, February 2020 

 

Dr. Benson Lyimo, recent graduate from the Arusha-PAACS, arrived from Tanzania with snow and hailstones welcoming 

him to Ireland.  Benson was the top candidate at the recent COSECSA Fellowship exams (across 14 countries, and all 

specialties) and was there to receive his medal.  

 

 

The Gerald O'Sullivan medal is awarded every year to the Fellow who graduates top of the class at the annual COSECSA 

(College of Surgeons of East, Central and Southern Africa) exams. The medal is named in honor of the former President 

of RCSI, Professor Gerald (Gerry) O'Sullivan, who along with Professor Krikor Erzingatsian, set up the partnership 

between RCSI (Royal College of Surgeons ς Ireland) and COSECSA in 2007. This partnership aims to help train and retain 

surgeons in sub-Saharan Africa, and make better surgery accessible to more patients. The medal has been awarded 

every year since 2012. This is the first year that the winner is from Tanzania but the 4th time that the award has been 

won by a PAACS candidate.  In recognition of his achievements, Mrs. Breda O'Sullivan, widow of Prof Gerry O'Sullivan, 

and Prof. Ken Mealy, President of the Royal College of Surgeons of Ireland, presented the Gerald O'Sullivan medal to Dr. 

Benson.   His visit wrapped up when he attended dinner with the President and other invited speakers. 

New residents for Arusha PAACS 
by Dr. Wendy Willmore 
 

At Arusha PAACS on January 8, 2020, we were very pleased to induct two new residents. This day was the culmination of 
the hard work of many over several months, helping us to choose the right candidates.  Applications for 2020 were very 
unusual for us, as we did not have the advantage of knowing well any of the candidates who applied.  We felt quite at 
ǎŜŀ ǿƛǘƘƻǳǘ ƻǳǊ ǳǎǳŀƭ ƪƴƻǿƭŜŘƎŜΦ  tǊƻǾƛŘŜƴǘƛŀƭƭȅΣ ǘƘŜ Řŀȅ ōŜŦƻǊŜ ƛƴǘŜǊǾƛŜǿǎΣ ǘƘŜ ǘƻǇƛŎ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ t!!/{ .ƭǳŜ ōƻƻƪ ǿŀǎ άIƻǿ 
ǘƻ ŎƘƻƻǎŜ /ƘǊƛǎǘƛŀƴ ƭŜŀŘŜǊǎέΣ so we had a short study, and spent a much longer time in prayer than usual as an Arusha 
PAACS family to ask God to show us the right people to choose for the program.  When interview day was over, and our 
committee had tabulated the results of our selectiƻƴΣ ǿŜ ǊŜŀƭƛȊŜŘ ǘƘŀǘ ǿŜ ƘŀŘ ŎƘƻǎŜƴ н άŀŎŎƛŘŜƴǘǎέ ŀǎ ƻǳǊ ƴŜǿ 
residents.  I say this, not because we were wrong to choose them, but because it was unexpected that they should make 
our selection process. 
 
When Dr. Madinda and I originally short-listed the Arusha PAACS candidates for the committee, due to busy schedules, 
neither of us had reviewed the files that were marked as incomplete.  When I asked Dr. Madinda in passing one day,  
 



which candidates he had ranked for short-listing, he told me that he had  
given the names to our assistant, but that he remembered that one of  
them was a lady.  (This was actually a misunderstanding, as his short list  
actually did not include a woman.)  I was surprised, as I had not seen a  
female applicant among the files that I reviewed.  I went back to the list  
ŀƴŘ ǊŜŀƭƛȊŜŘ ǘƘŀǘ ǘƘŜǊŜ ǿŀǎ ŀ ǿƻƳŀƴ ŀƳƻƴƎ ǘƘŜ άƛƴŎƻƳǇƭŜǘŜ ŦƛƭŜǎέΦ   
Reviewing her file myself, I found that it was actually complete, and the  
best application that I had read to that point.  I therefore short-listed  
/ŀǊƻƭƛƴŜ aƻƭƭŜƭΩǎ ŦƛƭŜΦ   
 
Seeing what treasures were in the incomplete files, I decided to read the  
rest of the incomplete files and found another treasure:  Faraja  
Magwesela.  His file was incomplete, however, it was otherwise an  
excellent applicatiƻƴΦ  Lǘ ǿŀǎ ƳƛǎǎƛƴƎ ŀ ǇŀǎǘƻǊΩǎ ǊŜŎƻƳƳŜƴŘŀǘƛƻƴΦ  L  
reasoned that, in fact, it might be difficult for this particular young man to  
ƎŜǘ ŀƴ ǳƴōƛŀǎŜŘ ǇŀǎǘƻǊΩǎ ǊŜŎƻƳƳŜƴŘŀǘƛƻƴ ŀǎ Ƙƛǎ ŦŀǘƘŜǊ ƛǎ ǘƘŜ ōƛǎƘƻǇ ƻŦ Ƙƛǎ  
denomination.  I decided to give him a try anyway, and told him that he  
ŎƻǳƭŘ ŎƻƳŜ ŦƻǊ ƛƴǘŜǊǾƛŜǿǎΣ ƛŦ ƘŜ ŎƻǳƭŘ ǎŜƴŘ ǳǎ ŀ ǇǊƻǇŜǊ ǇŀǎǘƻǊΩǎ  
recommendation (from someone who was not a relative).  He brought us 2.   
 
At Arusha PAACS, it is our practice that a large selection committee (12  
this year) made up of faculty, hospital administrators, the matron, chief  
resident and chaplain together interviews every short-listed candidate  
(6 this year) and are responsible to rank them based on various criteria.   
9ǾŜǊȅƻƴŜΩǎ ŎƻƴǘǊƛōǳǘƛƻƴ ƛǎ ǿŜƛƎƘǘŜŘ Ŝǉǳŀƭƭȅ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ system.  Caroline and  
Faraja were ranked as the top candidates by the system. 
 
Every year during the induction service at Arusha PAACS, we always read  
John 13:3-5,12-17,20 ōŜŦƻǊŜ ǿŜ ǿŀǎƘ ƻǳǊ ƴŜǿ ǊŜǎƛŘŜƴǘǎΩ ŦŜŜǘΦ   
Dr. Madinda and I take turns making a few remarks about the passage.   
This year it was my turn.  I felt led this year to emphasize verse 20:   

Very truly, I tell you, whoever receives one whom I send receives  
ƳŜΤ ŀƴŘ ǿƘƻŜǾŜǊ ǊŜŎŜƛǾŜǎ ƳŜ ǊŜŎŜƛǾŜǎ ƘƛƳ ǿƘƻ ǎŜƴǘ ƳŜΦέ 1.  It was  
timely this year ŀǎ ǘƘŜ ǿƘƻƭŜ ƘƻǎǇƛǘŀƭ Ƙŀǎ Ƨǳǎǘ ŎƻƳǇƭŜǘŜŘ ά/ǳǎǘƻƳŜǊ  
/ŀǊŜέ ǘǊŀƛƴƛƴƎΣ ŀƴŘ L ŎƻƴǎƛŘŜǊ ǘƘŀǘ ŀǘ Ƴƛǎǎƛƻƴ ƘƻǎǇƛǘŀƭǎΣ ǘƘƛǎ ǾŜǊǎŜ  
encapsulates Customer Care 101 in the syllabus.  (If this is the case,  
then Matthew 25:31-46 must be Customer Care 999).  I spoke about  
this, but John 13:20 also has implications for how we receive,  
interact with and educate our residents.  It was a good reminder as  
faculty.  I told the gathered community that there was no doubt in  
my mind that God had sent these young doctors to us.  We believe  
that God answers the heartfelt prayers of his people.  God sent us 2  
άŘƛǾƛƴŜ ŀŎŎƛŘŜƴǘǎέ ǘƻ ŀƴǎǿŜǊ ƻǳǊ ǇǊŀȅŜǊǎΦ  tŜǊƘŀǇǎ L ŀƳ ōƛŀǎŜŘΣ  
ōŜŎŀǳǎŜ L ƳȅǎŜƭŦ ŜƴŘŜŘ ǳǇ ŀǘ !ǊǳǎƘŀ t!!/{ ōȅ άŘƛǾƛƴŜ ŀŎŎƛŘŜƴǘέΦ   
I believe that God often reveals His Sovereignty to us by such  
incidents for faith building purposes.  We, at Arusha PAACS, thank 
 Him for His Grace in this and look forward to what God might have 
 in mind for these and all of our residents. 

                                                           
1 The Holy Bible: New Revised Standard Version. (1989). (Jn 13:20). Nashville: Thomas Nelson Publishers. 



These are the residents inducted by Arusha PAACS on January 8, 2020.  Both of these young doctors are single, and so 

were accompanied to the ceremony by members of their extended families. 

 Caroline Mollel is the child of bankers and spent most of her childhood on 

the move within Tanzania because of her pŀǊŜƴǘǎΩ ǇǊƻŦŜǎǎƛƻƴǎΦ  IŜǊ  
ǘŜǎǘƛƳƻƴȅ ƛǎ ƻƴŜ ƻŦ DƻŘΩǎ ǳƴŦŀƛƭƛƴƎ ƭƻǾŜΣ ŦŀƛǘƘŦǳƭƴŜǎǎ ŀƴŘ ƎǊŀŎŜ ŘŜǎǇƛǘŜ  
difficult circumstances.  She went to medical school at Herbert Kariuki  
Memorial University, where she was hired as an assistant lecturer for 2 years  
after her internship at Muhimbili National Hospital.  She felt inadequate to  
her task and so requested to do a certificate course in Teaching Methodology  
for Educational and Health Care Professionals first.  It was the combination  
of this kind of initiativŜ ŀƴŘ ŘǊƛǾŜ ŀƴŘ ƘŜǊ ǇŀǎǘƻǊΩǎ ƭŜǘǘŜǊ ǘƘŀǘ ƎŀǾŜ ŎƻƴŎǊŜǘŜ  
examples of her humble service to the congregation that made her file so  
attractive to us.  When asked why she wanted PAACS, Caroline said that  
she wanted an international quality education in an African context.   
/ŀǊƻƭƛƴŜΩǎ ǿƻǊŘǎ ŦǊƻƳ ƘŜǊ ŀǇǇƭƛŎŀǘƛƻƴ Ŧƻƭƭƻǿ άaƻǊŜƻǾŜǊ ƘŀǾƛƴƎ ǊŜŀŘ ŘƛŦŦŜǊŜƴǘ  
success stories of PAACS alumni has further increased my desire to be part of  
the programme. I am moved by how the programme has shaped their character,  
helped them grow spiritually and how they are able to graduate different from  
most surgeons, their heart of service and compassion on top of the surgical  
skills is really motivating to read and I would desire to become like one of  
ǘƘŜƳΦέ  We were pleased to welcome Dr. Caroline Mollel to Arusha PAACS.   
You see her pictured here with her cousin, who came to support her. 
 

Faraja Magwesela is the child of a bishop of the Africa Inland Church in Tanzania.   

He completed medical school at Kilimanjaro Christian Medical Center and  
internship at Mount Meru Regional Hospital (neighbour to us here at Arusha  
PAACS).  We was working as a medical officer in a small rural hospital for a  
short time before coming to us.  His application showed the best deliberation  
on the whys and wherefores of General Surgery that I have read since  
becoming program director.  In his own words: άL ŀƭǎƻ ǿŀƴǘ ǘƻ ōŜ ǇŀǊǘ  
of a large Christian community of doctors which spearheads the spread  
ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ƎƻǎǇŜƭ ǘƘǊƻǳƎƘ ǘƘŜ ǇǊƻŦŜǎǎƛƻƴΦέ  We were pleased to welcome  
Dr. Faraja Magwesela to Arusha PAACS.  You see him pictured here with his  
mother and his uncle, who came to support him.  
   
Again, in this, the 7th induction service of Arusha PAACS, we discover that we are blessed indeed.  As Arusha PAACS 
faculty, we ask for your prayers that we would be faithful to John 13:20 in 2020. 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



By His Grace, 

 

Dr. Wendy S. Willmore BSc MD FRCS(C) 

Missionary Surgeon 

Co-director Arusha PAACS General Surgery Residency Program 

Director ICU, Arusha Lutheran Medical Center 

 

 

For more information: 

 

VIDEO 1 - https://youtu.be/z_TAVG9Sz4k 

VIDE O 2 - https://youtu.be/W0cqBIXeLk4 

 


